
TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

September 20, 2010

I. CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:05 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council President Schnack. 

II. ROLL CALL

Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice-President

William H. Murphy

Michael G. White

Ellen M. Winsor 

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor 

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

1)
Proclamations 

a)
Sergeant Franklin Watson, upon his retirement.  The Proclamation is read by Town Council Member William Murphy.
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the Proclamation.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
b)
Lieutenant William Donovan, upon his retirement.  The Proclamation is read by Town Council President Michael Schnack.
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the Proclamation.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.   
IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.  None.
V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.
The following items were removed from the Consent Agenda by request: No. 1) a).       
A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to approve the Consent Agenda as amended.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:  
1)         Adoption of Council minutes:

b)
September 7, 2010 (executive session) 

c)
September 14, 2010 (special meeting)

d)
September 14, 2010 (workshop)

2)
Bills and Payroll

3)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

a)
Jamestown Conservation Commission (05/11/2010)

b)
Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (08/17/2010)

4)
CRMC Notices:

a)
September 2010 Calendar

b)
Semi-Monthly Meeting Agenda for 09/14/2010

c)
Application of Stephen Benjamin re: extension to existing CRMC

approved residential boating facility (file no. 2008-08-969), North Main Road, Plat 3 Lot 542

5)
Proclamations & Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns

a)
Town of East Greenwich re: Declaring the month of September as “Ovarian Cancer Awareness Month” 

6)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

1)         Adoption of Council minutes:

a)
September 7, 2010 (regular meeting)

Councilor Winsor wanted to bring attention to the Town of Narragansett resolution on our last meeting agenda regarding unfunded mandates, the Fort Wetherill appraisal that was forthcoming and an updated listing of licensed dogs for the Police Department.  

A motion is made Ellen Winsor with second by William Murphy to accept the Minutes.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
VI. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town may seek to go into Executive Session to discuss the following items:

1)
Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) potential litigation and collective bargaining. 

VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR,

COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

1)
Town Administrator’s Report

a)
Fort Wetherill.  Town Administrator Keiser reports he met with the appraiser a week and a half ago, but has not received the appraisal.  Mr. Keiser will get contact the appraiser for an update, and the appraisal should be here by the next Council meeting.
b) 
Narragansett Resolution.  Town Administrator Keiser will get back to the Narragansett Town Administrator to find out what prompted resolution.
c)
Dog Lists.  Mr. Keiser stated the dog licensing information updates will be forwarded to the Police Department.  

d)
Congress of Councils.  Town Administrator Keiser referenced the budget for the Congress of Councils, an amount not to exceed $5,000.  Total expenses were $4,500, with an actual cost of under $2,500, thanks to several sponsors.  The town has received great feedback on the event from participants and how it launched united efforts in their respective communities.  The next action is the convening of small group sub committees to determine next steps.  A breakdown of the budget has been submitted and will be available by the next Town Council meeting.  

2)
Finance Director’s Report.  Per Town Administrator Keiser, two months into the fiscal year we are doing good.  Police overtime was discussed.  With staff down by two, plus vacations and summer hours, tracking overtime revealed we are doing better than this time last year.  
Police Chief Search Committee.  Town Administrator Keiser stated the search will start in January, which will give us plenty of lead time to have someone in place by June 30th.  The town is saving $4,000 per month with Chief Tighe still working ($50,000 savings with his retirement pay of $37,000 vs. $87,000 salary budgeted). In addition to the Police Chief recruitment, the survey of police department staffing and police administration staffing will begin soon and will serve as a helpful tool in our search for a new Police Chief.  Town Administrator Keiser, a Town Administrator from another municipality and a Police Chief or high ranking officer from another municipality will comprise the evaluation committee to bring forth three names for recommendation to the Town Council for a new Police Chief.  Councilor Murphy suggested former Police Chief Pemantell as a Search Committee member.  Discussion followed regarding past Town Council presidents (two) and members of the community (two) as part of the Search Committee.  Town Administrator Keiser stated the two most recent presidents, Julio DiGiando and David Long, would be excellent participants.  If the Council endorses this proposal, Mr. Keiser will ask them to assist.  Council Vice President Bowen agrees this would be a good addition to the search committee, as a Town Administrator and Police Chief from another community will not know the town.  Council President Schnack suggested Chief Tighe as part of the committee.  Mr. Keiser stated he would prefer to seek Chief Tighe’s advice and input rather than have him as an active member.  
Discussion ensued regarding the Town Administrator’s Report and the items discussed.  Solicitor Ruggiero stated the Town Administrator’s Report is unlike the business items on the agenda, and the Town Administrator can discuss items that may not specifically appear on the agenda.  Councilor Murphy agrees with reaching out to the former Council presidents to assist in the search and stated it is the Town Administrator’s job as outlined in the Charter to reach to out to the Council regarding important issues.  Councilor Winsor asks if he will discuss the police chief search with Council members as well.  Mr. Keiser stated yes, he will, and further stated he would prefer a five member committee.  

VII. PUBLIC HEARINGS.
None.

IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
None.
X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS
1)
Communications 

a)
Letter of LNG Working Group re: Hess Stock Divestiture by the Employees’ Retirement System of Rhode Island.   

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the Communication and forward a copy to the Committee on LNG Threat.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
Councilor Winsor distributed an example of the California Retirement System divesture of tobacco stock and stated the LNG Working Group is advocating divestiture of Hess Stock by ERSRI.  By holding Hess stocks and bonds in our retirement accounts, we are funding them, and these funds can be used to put LNG tankers through our bay.  Hess has spent $100,000,000 on their LNG proposal so far.  The LNG WG has directed all municipalities along Narragansett Bay to advise their Finance Directors to contact ERSRI to urge them not to invest in Hess and sell their current holdings.  If any MA or RI cities or citizens have questions, they can contact the LNG WG.  Councilor Winsor requested Jamestown send a letter to MERS asking if there are any Hess investments. Town Administrator Keiser stated Jamestown took the initiative two months ago with the private Police Retirement Fund, directing a review of equities and funds in that investment portfolio, to determine if it included any Hess stock.  It revealed Hess equities in the mutual funds, and an inquiry was made whether other investments could be substituted.  The town was informed yes, and there would be no change in investment performance.  The Hess stock was dropped in order to pursue the objectives noted.  
Discussion continued regarding Council actions to contact other municipalities regarding retirement system investments in Hess, if letters should be sent and whether they should be coordinated by the Council or our Committee on LNG Threat, the group formed to address such issues.  It doesn’t matter who authors any letters, as long as desired result is achieved.    

2)
Petitions

a)
Pole Petitions

i)
Verizon New England, Inc. and The Narragansett Electric Company re:  placement of two new joint poles and anchor guys (P10 & 11) to remove aerial trespass by rerouting service to Ledge Road. 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Monahan to accept the Pole Petition and refer it to the Director of Public Works for his recommendation.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XI. LICENSES & PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

1)
One Day Event/Entertainment License Applications

a)
Applicant:
Special Olympics Rhode Island



Event:

SORI Penguin Plunge


Date:

01/01/2011  


Location:
Mackerel Cove

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the One Day Event/Entertainment License application of Special Olympics Rhode Island.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

2)
One Day Peddler License Applications


a)
Applicant:
Jamestown Medical Fund 


Event:

Ocean State Follies  


Date:

10/23/2010


Location:
Jamestown Recreation Center 

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to approve the One Day Peddler License application of Jamestown Medical Fund.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XII. OPEN FORUM

1)         Scheduled request to address.  None.

2)
Non-scheduled request to address.
Patrick Bolger asked for clarification of executive session votes and whether collective bargaining is separate from litigation.  He was informed yes, the two issues are separate.   Mr. Bolger also asked how long Executive Session Minutes stay closed.  Solicitor Ruggiero stated there is no statute governing that issue.  Council President Schnack commented on the review and release of documents and recommends a request for records be made to the Town Clerk so that requested Minutes and/or documents can be reviewed and a determination made whether or not they should be released.  
Richard Ventrone stated he attended the Fort Getty workshop and would like to address that issue later in the meeting.  He also commented he would like to see more Jamestown citizens involved in what will happen there.  Jamestown does not have a park of its own, and it would be nice to take Fort Getty back for the residents of Jamestown.  Mr. Ventrone commented on the costs to bring Fort Getty and the campground to where it should be and suggested doing a portion at a time.  He quoted Town Administrator Keiser as stating that the campground generated over $100,000 in revenue annually.  The previous Committee formed had suggestions but never had input, and the issue should be handed back to the Planning Department for review, as they have the expertise.  
Paul Robinson stated he made a request to the (previous) Town Clerk regarding the release of executive session minutes.  In the name of open government he believes there should be a set time when executive session minutes can be released.     

Nancy Ventrone announced the Jamestown Shores Association will host a “Wind Turbines” forum with four guest speakers on Wednesday, September 22nd, 7:00 p.m., at 6 West Street.  Discussion followed regarding an overflow location if there is a large turnout.
XIII. APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS

1)
Resignations

a)
Nancy Logan from the Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees, effective 12/31/2010.  
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the resignation of Nancy Logan and send a letter of thanks for her services.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Wind Turbine Siting Consulting Services.  Town Administrator Keiser commented on the FAA ruling that Taylor Point was not an appropriate site for the proposed 420 foot wind turbine due to aviation navigational equipment interference, as discussed at the September 14th special meeting.  The feasibility study performed for the town reviewed various aspects of the process, was general in nature regarding potential issues and indicated the site would be acceptable.  The application to the FAA was filed this summer and the determination letter informed us the structure would operate contrary to FAA criteria for instrument approach procedures flying into Quonset as the height (420 feet) was unacceptable.  The highest structure height allowed for that location would 202 feet, far less than the community wind turbine scale.  Another consultant who performs FAA type evaluations can be contracted to determine if the obstruction is acceptable.  If Council grants permission to go forward with the evaluation, the consultant will look at the problems with Taylor Point and review alternate sites.  Discussion followed regarding FAA appeal procedures for Taylor Point.  Though the FAA doesn’t usually change their ruling, rigorous analysis may demonstrate what adjustments could be made.  The proposal from Federal Airspace and Airways to perform an aviation obstruction evaluation and assessment would cost $36,000. Additional technical analysis may demonstrate that the FAA and Quonset could safety increase the height limitation (outlined in the determination letter) to accommodate a 350 ft. turbine or modify terminal approach altitudes to allow for the higher elevation.  
The appeal process may take six months or more, and we are unsure of its success.  Results of the private, independent analysis of FAA requirements (a cost of $800) are expected by Thursday.  The Landfill site has the same problems as Taylor Point and Beavertail has been excluded.  The referenda question (to approve not more than $6,500,000 bonds and notes) should be removed from the November ballot, and replaced with an all day referenda or special FTM in the future.  All of this information came by email to Town Administrator Keiser at 4:00 p.m. today.  The appeal period is 60 days from receipt of the letter, which is November 8th.  This will be placed on the next agenda to allow plenty of time for review.  We should receive a report on the feasibility of Fort Getty in early November.      
2)
Wind Turbine Bond Referendum.                             

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to notify the Secretary of State’s Office, Elections & Civics Division, the referenda question is off the November 2nd ballot.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
XV. NEW BUSINESS

1)    Deer-Targeted Strategies to reduce Lyme disease and grant funding.  Town Administrator Keiser provided the Council with a letter addressed to Dr. Thomas Mather of URI regarding decreasing tick infestation and tick control.  This would be accomplished with grant funding at no cost to the town.  The density of the deer population was noted.  Discussion continued.  Council members commented this is a good thing, public forums/workshops will be scheduled separate from Town Council meetings, and they want to be kept informed.  
2)
Fort Getty Master Plan Implementation - short term development.  Council Vice President Bowen led last week’s workshop.  Areas of discussion noted were the proposed storage shed south of the existing gatehouse to be used as a work and storage area, bathroom facilities and the tent campsite area.  Displayed drawings and the 2006 Land Use Plan were referenced.  Money set aside for Fort Getty improvements and the Town Engineer’s Report to the Town Administrator regarding Fort Getty Improvements outlining potential upgrade costs were reviewed.  Town Engineer Mike Gray addressed the proposed the storage shed, which is a standard 24 x 36 building with a fenced area to the rear, at a cost of $71,000 or $200 per square foot.  The building sketches were prepared by Jamestown Architect Ron DiMauro.  Funds have been set aside, and work would be performed in-house by DPW staff.  Proposed bathrooms to service tent campers, deck, parking area and septic were referenced and discussed.  
Council comments included:

· Improvements at Fort Getty would service Jamestown residents as well as visitors
· The storage shed is fine, but other issues need further review 
· More dialogue is needed regarding new bathrooms and septic 
· The decision to continue operating the campground should be made
· If the campground is to remain open, what projects do we go forward with

· It is better to do both projects, storage shed and bathrooms, as it would cost more to do them separately

· This is a lot of work to be done by town employees
· Some work could be performed in the off-season

· Electric service needs to be reviewed
· Do we want to keep the campground open

· Do we want to keep the campground as is

· We should have an overall plan
· We cannot go through all of this information and make decisions tonight

· We need to make a decision tonight

· Fort Getty brings revenue to the town

· If we don’t vote to keep the campers, we don’t need the bathrooms.  
Discussion continued regarding the 105 campsites and Mike Gray’s report.  To upgrade the current 100 amp electric service to 200 amp service and the 30 amp pedestals to each campsite to 50 amp pedestals would cost $330,000.  Water distribution improvements performed in-house would cost $40,000.  If water piping were impacted during electrical work, in-house piping repairs would cost approximately $20,000.  Recent RIDEM budget costs for new bathrooms with showers were $200,000.  These figures give the Council an idea of the potential impact on the town to upgrade Fort Getty. More information should be available prior to the next Council meeting.  

Discussion continued regarding the need for a complete concept for Fort Getty, the concern for the costs for improvements, the 2005 Fort Getty report, the 2006 Land Use report, Fort Getty user fees and short term improvements, which include the storage shed, bathrooms and boat ramp.    

Mike Gray noted the leach field, road and additional parking.   A revenue stream is required in order to perform the repair and upgrade work.  Alternate ways to raise revenue are required.  This is a massive project, and a Committee is needed to work on it.   There are no deed restrictions for the town-owned park.  The campground has been there since the 1970’s and has been minimally maintained, the bathrooms are in poor shape, and the boat ramp has been there since 1939.  The Pavilion generates some income, but  needs work.  Is the storage shed a top priority?  Fort Getty generates a net profit of approximately $225,000 annually, or 11 cents on the tax rate for an average increase of $44 to the tax bill, if that revenue were lost.  To maintain the facility we need to redesign and redo the infrastructure.  There is $350,000 in capital reserve for the boat ramp improvement.  
Town Administrator Keiser discussed reduction of the size of the campground and other relevant issues.  He asked the Council how they want to make the decision – by staff information and documentation to them, a series of public meetings, a survey specific to Fort Getty, or a facilitated charrette.   How to make the decision is the next decision.  
The Council opens Public Comment on Fort Getty.  

Pat Bolger stated he worked on the Fort Getty committee previously and referenced prior recommendations.  He asked for clarification of the north and south wind turbine sites.  He urged the Town Council not to rush, but to take time to make a comprehensive decision.  

Mary Meagher agreed with Mr. Bolger and stated she doesn’t believe the Council has enough information to make a decision tonight.  Tent camping is a great affordable vacation for folks.  The Council has the opportunity to make the right decisions for Fort Getty.  There are many problems, but we have an opportunity most towns do not have.  It is important to share what we have, and take time to decide.

Nancy Ventrone referenced the campground electrical issues and commented there are no   bathroom facilities for residents off season, the Pavilion is in shambles, and there is no place for residents to walk at Fort Getty.    
Sandra Lee stated she is a resident at Fort Getty and wants it improved.  She further stated the bathrooms are greatly needed, the campground brings in a lot of revenue for this town, the paths on the outer entrance cannot be used, campers would stay there with a wind turbine, and if electric meters were put in, campers would pay for their own electric costs.  

Paul Robinson stated there are many decisions to make, and the Council should make the decision to camp or not, as there is enough information to make that decision.  

Richard Ventrone stated this is a fantastic spot.  In order to keep the trailers, it will be a 10 to 15 year pay back.  He thinks there should be a group where Jamestowners can make the decision and stated we need an overall plan of where we’re going.  

Blake Dickinson agreed with Council members and hoped the information can be presented to town residents so that they can understand it and act accordingly.  We owe the campers better facilities, but we shouldn’t spend money if there is no return.  He asked the Town Council to please provide more information.  

Betty Hubbard commented she was pleased with the discussion this evening and feels further study is needed.  What activities can go on there, in addition to the Pavilion and campers?  She further stated there are parking issues with large scale events, and the use of private fields for parking is no longer available.  The Plan accepted in 2005 needs to be revisited.  
Charlotte Zarlengo stated the people of Jamestown need to see a list of money required to move forward so they can determine whether or not they want to spend that kind of money.

Laura Clarke stated the town can’t just walk away, as there is a cost in removing it.  

Council President Schnack commented we have finite resources with infinite possibilities. He is not ready to make a decision, and would like to see alternatives, including a charrette. He is unsure if we really need the storage shed, and we don’t have all the information needed. The campground is only one piece of the puzzle. It is a goal to make a decision prior to end of this Council’s term, but no decision will be made by December.  

Town Administrator Keiser stated there will be no implementation of any decisions until after the next camping season.  Councilor White stated we have to continue to operate as we do currently unless we vote not to.  Stray voltage is common at campgrounds, and if there were a danger to the campers it wouldn’t be open.  By not voting to close it, the campground remains open until a decision is made.  

Council Vice President Bowen stated he felt we could make a decision to continue the campground, decide later on the particulars, and go forward with a plan. We should make a decision to keep the campground open and put up the shed, as the funds are there, and make the decision tonight, whether we vote to add the bathrooms or just put the pads in.  
Councilor Winsor suggests Town Planner Lisa Bryer, former Fort Getty committee members and the Town Administrator get together and review the issues to determine if a charrette is needed, can we afford it, what would it entail, and the infrastructure required.  We should come up with a net dollar figure, with no votes tonight.

Council President Schnack stated we can make a decision.  He would prefer to have a series of workshops with town input; if we need budgetary figures, we would have them and know the financial impact.  We need to know what we will tell the campers.  

Councilor Murphy commented the timeline is shorter than we think, and the timeframe for the wind turbine is also short.  We have had discussion on the same ideas for the last 10 years.

Town Administrator Keiser stated we will have ideas for workshops and costs, plan implementation costs, and fixed timelines at the next meeting.  We need numbers to make decisions.      
3)
Jamestown Historical Society Display in Town Hall stairwells. Town Administrator Keiser stated the Historical Society brought this idea to his attention and offered to host a display in our stairwells depicting old hotels.  This would be a good use of unoccupied wall space.   

Town Hall Plaque.  Discussion ensued regarding the names that should appear on the plaque.  It is usually the sitting Council at the time the decision was made to build the facility, the architect and builder, and more names if the Council so chooses.  This item will appear on the next meeting agenda.  

Highway Barn Plaque.  The same Town Council was the sitting Council that made the decision on the Highway Barn as well.  
Councilor Winsor asks if the Historical Society will use the same frames for the stairwell display. 

XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) to discuss potential litigation and collective bargaining.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss potential litigation and collective bargaining:  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.    

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 9:51 p.m.  The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 9:33 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote.  Council President Schnack announced there were no votes taken in Executive Session.   

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session.  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.  

XVII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Ellen Winsor to adjourn the regular meeting.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The regular meeting was adjourned at 9:52 p.m.         

Attest:


Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC

Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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